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17th July 2025
Dear Parent/Carer

As we come to the end of another busy and rewarding school year, I would like to take this opportunity to thank you for your continued support and to reflect on the many successes we’ve shared as a school community.

It has been a year full of growth, learning and celebration. Our pupils have shown great resilience, responsibility, respect and kindness – qualities we are proud to nurture at Coundon Primary. From the classroom to the playground, on school trips and during performances, they have demonstrated the values that underpin everything we do.
A particular mention must go to our Year 6 pupils, who said their farewell through an amazing performance of ‘The Lion King.’ The children’s talent, confidence and teamwork shone through on stage. It was a joy to see them perform with such enthusiasm and pride. A huge well done to all involved, and thank you to the staff who worked so hard to bring the production to life. We are so proud of all year 6 have achieved during their time with us. 
Other events this term, which have highlighted the talents and enthusiasm of our pupils include our energetic Sports Days, where children gave their all with smiles on their faces, to the wonderful Art Gallery, which showcased the creativity and imagination of our young artists - these moments have brought our school community together and reminded us of just how special our pupils are. 

I would also like to thank our dedicated staff team, who work tirelessly to provide the best possible experiences for our children. Their commitment, care and creativity make Coundon Primary a place where children feel safe, happy and inspired to learn.

As is often the case at the end of the school year, we also say goodbye to some members of staff who are moving on to new opportunities. This year, we are bidding farewell to Miss Holly Morse our Assistant Head in KS2. She has secured an appointment closer to home in Banbury. She has made a significant impression in the two years with us. A fantastic teacher with many pupils in KS2 benefitting from her care and high expectations. Mrs Walton, will be taking on the role of Assistant Head in KS2 in September.  
Mr Joshua Tooby, another exceptional teacher, who again is moving closer to home. Throughout his time with us, he has been involved in many areas of school life, including coaching the school football team, he has made a significant difference, pupils will miss his support and passion to the teaching profession.  
Mr Philip Perkins, joined KS2 in 2018 and has supported the development of Design Technology in school. Many of our pupils will have fun memories of our Kingswood residential with Mr Perkins. 

Mrs Stacey Bowen, who covered whilst we reduced back down to two form entry. A highly committed colleague and I am grateful for her support.

Finally, Mr Karo Ekam who has been a caring member of our Nurture team. His kindness and support have encouraged many of our SEN children to overcome barriers and work through challenging emotions. Karo will be attending University in September and we wish him all the best with his studies.

We are deeply grateful for all their hard work, dedication and care for our pupil. They leave with our heartfelt thanks and best wishes for the future.
I want to take this opportunity to share with you our school priorities for next academic year September 2025. Our school priorities are:

Priority 1 - To raise the attainment of writing in KS1. 

Priority 2 – To provide a bespoke teaching and learning approach in Year 1 which incorporates continuous provision.

Priority 3 – To ensure that all subject leaders develop the expertise to enable them to check the quality and delivery of their subject across the school. 
Following our recent Ofsted inspection, we are pleased the inspector recognised the progress we’ve made in improving our writing curriculum. Pupils across the school are now applying their writing skills more confidently in different subjects, and this reflects the hard work of both staff and children.

However, the inspection also highlighted that in Key Stage 1, not all pupils are being given consistent opportunities to apply their phonic knowledge in writing simple words and sentences. In some cases, key errors in early writing are not being identified and addressed quickly enough, which can slow progress at this crucial stage of learning.

As a result, from September, Early Writing will be a whole school priority. This means:
· Teachers will receive additional training to further strengthen the teaching of early writing.
· We will ensure children are given regular and meaningful opportunities to apply their phonics knowledge through writing, across all areas of learning.
· Staff will be focusing more closely on identifying and correcting common writing errors, so that misconceptions are addressed early and effectively.

· We will be closely monitoring progress to ensure all pupils are building strong foundations in writing.

We know how important these early skills are-not just for English, but for success across the whole curriculum. We are committed to making sure every child is well-supported in their writing journey and thank you for your continued support at home. To enable us to monitor progression we will be keeping hold of pupils ‘Read Write Inc’ and ‘Independent Writing’ books this year. 

Our second priority, will focus on fostering a rich and stimulating environment in Year 1 where children can grow, explore, and learn at their own pace. We are adopting a new approach for teaching and learning around continuous provision.
Continuous provision refers to the carefully planned learning areas and resources that are available to children throughout the day, every day. These areas are set up to encourage children to explore, make choices, and lead their own learning through play and investigation.
It includes areas such as:
· Role-play and home corner (for imaginative and social play)
· Construction area (for building, problem-solving, and creativity)
· Water and sand play (to explore textures, measurements, and science concepts)
· Creative areas (with access to paint, glue, drawing materials)
· Reading and writing areas
· Maths resources (to encourage number, shape, and pattern awareness)
· Outdoor provision (promoting physical activity and nature exploration)
Children learn best when they are actively involved, curious, and engaged in meaningful play. Continuous provision allows children to:
· Develop independence and decision-making skills
· Practice and apply what they’ve been taught in adult-led sessions
· Follow their interests and explore at their own pace
· Build confidence and resilience as they solve problems on their own
· Communicate, collaborate, and build relationships with others
From September Year 1 will include a mix of adult-led activities (such as phonics, story time, or maths sessions) and child-initiated play within the continuous provision.
Teachers and teaching assistants will regularly observe children during play, asking questions, offering support, or extending their thinking through conversation or new challenges. This will assist us in tailoring future learning opportunities to meet each child’s needs and interests.

Changes to the learning environment will take place throughout the Summer and I am excited for year 1 to return in September.

Finally, Ofsted recognised the many positive developments taking place at Coundon Primary, including improvements to the curriculum and the way pupils are learning across different subjects.

However, one area for development identified was the need to strengthen how we monitor and evaluate the delivery of some subjects. In a few curriculum areas, we need to ensure that the changes teachers have made are being fully implemented and having the intended impact on children’s learning.

With this in mind, Subject Leadership will be our final whole-school priority from September. This will involve:

· Providing subject leaders with training and support to help them confidently monitor and develop their subject area.
· Giving subject leaders time to observe teaching and speak with pupils to ensure curriculum plans are being delivered effectively.

· Ensuring consistency and high standards across all subjects, so that every child benefits from a well-sequenced, engaging curriculum.
By building stronger subject leadership, we are making sure that the improvements we’ve made continue to be embedded across the school and that every child receives the best possible learning experience.

I will continue to keep you updated on our priorities and progress throughout the year, and I thank you for your ongoing support. I wish you all a safe, relaxing and happy summer break and we look forward to welcoming everyone back in September, for another exciting year at Coundon Primary.

Kind Regards
Natasha Maude

Headteacher
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